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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, February 20, 2013
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:

Howard Allen, Irene Chalek, Steve Noroian, Megan Shea, Cal William, April Lyskowsky, Beverly DeSalvo
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Tom Connors, , Linda Piergeorge, Ed Fitzgerald, Barbara Richards, Donna Rivera, Ed Warnshuis, Ellen Weinhold, Brad Howell, Michael Strem, Heidi Riccio
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Corina Ruiz, Cristy Gomez, Rafael Abislaiman, Susan Almono
OTHERS:
Francisco Brea, Denise Perrault, David Cunningham, Tom Raiche
I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:47 a.m.
II.
Approval of January 20, 2013 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the January 20, 2013 meeting.
Motion by Bev DeSalvo seconded by Howard Allen to approve the minutes of the January 20, 2013 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
III.
“Amp It Up” Program Poster Contest- Review and Selection
Cristy started by saying that the AMP It Up program is an initiative to highlight manufacturing industry employment opportunities in Massachusetts. The Merrimack Valley WIB proposed a program to make youth aware of manufacturing as an employment option.  As one part of that awareness campaign, the MVWIB sponsored a poster contest among 14 to 19 year old high school students in GLTS, Haverhill High School, Methuen High School, Lawrence High School and WVTHS.  The first place winner will receive $250, second place $150 and third place $100.  The MVWIB extended the submission deadline due to the snowstorm and received a total of 21 posters. 
Cristy explained the judging criteria and then all Youth Council members present were given the opportunity to rank the poster submissions.  Rating sheets were passed out and members were given a few minutes to cast their votes.  
Susan Almono said that at the last meeting they had explained what the AMP It Up program and contest was.  The WIB won a small amount of funding to promote the manufacturing field in the high schools, which we plan to do in a couple of different ways.  The poster will serve as the image for the campaign.  She briefly talked about her experience while visiting Magellan, a Haverhill manufacturing company.   
Rafael added that all of this is premised on the idea that manufacturing jobs are coming back to the USA and that there will be a need to replace older workers who will soon retire.  Over the next five years, the expectation is that there will be close to 100,000 vacant manufacturing jobs in Massachusetts alone.  Francisco Brea asked what types of manufacturing jobs and Rafael said that they are jobs in advanced manufacturing, like CNC machining and electronic assembly.  Francisco wondered about whether limited-English immigrants and inner-city youth have enough of an academic foundation to handle those jobs.

Cal Williams said that for the most part the campaign is trying to promote staying in school and continuing to learn because everyone will have to be educated to participate in the jobs that are coming in the future.              
Cal asked everyone to go around the table and do introductions.  He explained the mission of the Youth Council and how we are chartered with building a youth pipeline in workforce development.  Our funding sources are starting to dry up and we are trying to do as much as we can with the funds that we do have.  He added that the Youth Council is the only mandated council from the Workforce Investment Act (WIA).  Rafael added that the only entities mentioned in the 1998 WIA is the CEO, the Board and the Youth Council.  By law this entity must exist in any WIB and its primary role is to make funding recommendations to the Board and screen vendors.  The Board cannot make any specific youth funding decisions without a youth council recommendation.  

Cal asked Cristy to briefly mention some of the programs the MVWIB has.  Cristy explained the Summer YouthWorks program, ISY and OSY WIA programs, Connecting Activities, Job Shadow Day, Career Construction Day, Pathways and the Amp It Up program.   This year’s Job Shadow Day will take place March 26th and Construction Career day will be held May 2nd at Hopkinton, MA.    

Irene Chalek asked where students shadow for Job Shadow day.  Cristy said usually juniors and seniors participate and explained the process. She added that Susan Ingham, VWCC Business Service Representative, recruits employers and then we have the students pick their top three choices.  Students are then matched and are provided transportation.  

Cristy said that students have to be income eligible to participate in the OSY programs.  For our region they must have a high school diploma or GED to be referred to an Individual Training Account (ITA) program.  ITAs give students the opportunity to select a training program that is suitable for them.  The ITA cap is $6,000.00.  This year we have an ISY program -the SNAP program in Haverhill High School, where we have enrolled 25 youth students.  The goal of the program is that the students graduate high school, continue education or obtain employment.  Cristy explained the services provided under this program and the incentives attached.  
Cristy said the MVWIB has created a document with a synopsis of all the Youth programs; anyone interested please let Cristy know.   

Beverly DeSalvo asked who is working on developing the sites for the students to go and do the job shadowing.  Cristy said that she is one of the people working on that along with Arthur Chilingirian, the Youth Career Counselors and Susan Ingham.  Beverly said she is willing to help because she has some contacts with employers who co-op with Whittier.  
Rafael thanked Beverly and stated that we would appreciate her help in obtaining more private sector involvement; we have a lot of municipal and non-profit jobs.  
Howard Allen said that the Merrimack Valley Economic Development Council (MVEDC), although it lost its state funding, still exists and has direct contact with many private sector businesses.  We have to get youth to understand advanced technology.  Beverly said that kids who aren’t in the vocational schools are being told that they have to go to college.  All the roads lead to work and you don’t necessarily have to go to college immediately, she said.  Kids have to be aware of the technical schools, continuing education programs and internships.  There is no reason to think that the only road to success is going straight into college.  

Denise Perrault asked if there is something in place for kids who drop out of high school and want to do training and get their GED.  Rafael said that the VWCC has a computer lab that offers GED self paced training.  We made the decision to break the connection between the ITAs we offer and remedial education for GEDs.  We want to remind kids that their best road to opportunity is to stay in school.  The illusion that the workforce development system can somehow replace schools was in place for a couple of generations and the results were not good.  When we offered combined educational and occupational programs, kids often left the educational component unfinished when they found a job.  We are considering the idea of offering some sort of promise to a kid to get occupational training if he/she uses our or others’ SPLS lab and gets a GED after self-paced learning.  Cristy added that the VWCC Youth Department has opened up a new Youth Resource Room which is open Monday-Friday from 1-4PM.  

Irene Chalek said that as a result of the changes in GED testing scheduled to occur in January 2014, not only is self-paced learning a concern but also how effective face-to-face in-class learning will be.  Rafael added that GED’s are going to be more rigorous and will require more preparation.  Francisco said that dislocated workers he is working with are facing a bigger challenge since everything has changed and it’s more computerized.  He hopes we can find a solution to increase the skills of this population.                     
IV.
Prospective Changes to the Summer YouthWorks Employment Program
Cristy referred everyone to the 2013 SYWEP policy draft handout in their packets.  We are working on developing a policy for the selection of the participants since we don’t have one in place.  Commonwealth Corporation is encouraging us to get ready for the same type of funding we received last year that allowed us to place 276 kids in jobs.  We might receive more funding than that but at this time we don’t know.  We had a lottery system for the last two years and will continue to do so.  
The changes we propose are as follow: Not all youth selected will be subject to the lottery selection process but may instead be members of other MVWIB sponsored programs; Employment preference will be given to eligible youth selected from the ValleyWorks Career Center current Connecting Activities and Pathways Programs.  
Up to 40 employment placements opportunities will be set aside for Connecting Activities and Pathways enrolled youth who have been successfully participating in all programs’ activities. All youth applicants MUST attend mandatory Summer YouthWorks Employment Program workshops in order to be placed on a job, with the exception of selected applicants from the Connecting Activities and Pathways programs who have attended work readiness workshops during the school year. One or more Youth Council members will be asked to involve in the lottery selection process.  One member will pull out the names and another may record them.
Cristy said that in past years youth have been allowed to work up to 25 hours a week, at $8.00 dollars a week for 6 weeks. Their pay also has tax deductions.  Francisco asked what types of jobs do youth go into.  Cristy said that last year 62 companies participated and most were public/non-profit.  Rafael added that we are concerned about that and would like to get more private sector jobs.  
Megan said that students need to be managed and there are certain labor laws you have to follow as an employer and during the summer jobs and work is slow; it makes it a little tough to manage. 
April Lyskowsky asked how many slots we have available.  Cristy said we will not know until we get the grant but roughly 278 slots are expected.  Last year we received 900 applications.  Rafael said that two years the lottery was restricted to youth who were low income and court-involved or school drop-outs or performing below grade level.  This Youth Council and the MVWI Board changed that; now only 20% of the youth must be low income and have one of the mentioned barriers.  
Cristy then explained what the SYWEP workshops cover and explained that we are also working on a supervisor handbook for employers.
V.
School to Careers Initiative
Rafael gave an overview of the School to Career initiative.  He said that vocational schools have an advantage that other schools don’t have and that is an admissions criteria to follow and an emphasis on showing the real-life application of academics to the world of work.  Academic high schools are too focused on preparing youth for college.  
Nationally, only one in every three people graduates from any sort of college.  In Massachusetts it’s about 40%.  Also, the average student now graduates from college at age 28.  What are youth doing for those 10 years between high school graduation and college graduation?  
The vocational schools are doing things right, they are making a clear connection between academic work and jobs.  Essentially, that is what the School to Career program does for all public school kids.

For youth who have reached a certain aptitude and are interested in an ITA program, we require them to have a HS diploma or GED.  With an ITA, we are providing youth with up to $6,000 in training.  At Lawrence high school, each kid should have access to $14,000 worth of education each year.  We are trying to help out the at-risk kids by narrowing their choices so that they’ll stay in school.  

We are currently doing with a sort of ISY counseling program called SNAP at Haverhill High School. The public school system doesn’t have a lot of counselors and the ones they have most often deal with delinquents or college bound students. We are trying to address that situation by helping to provide school to career counseling in high schools.  

Cal said Gorge Moriarty over at Northern Essex Community College is coming up with dynamic programs and we look forward to working with him.  Megan said NECC partnered up with other WIBs for the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund grant and that it looks pretty promising as far as machine training and working toward obtaining an Associates Degree in Machining.  Through the program she’s currently working for, they are offering certificate programs in machining.  Denise said that GLTS also offers evening machinist certificates.  

Beverly asked if the Youth Council does any type of awareness for the middle school kids.  Rafael said that people say more and more that we need to start at an earlier age but by WIA law; we serve youth 14 years old and older.  However, we can try to partner with people to provide awareness to junior high school age kids and that we hope to place copies of the machine industry poster in Junior Highs.

Cristy said we have participated in the past in Boys & Girls Club career fairs and most of the kids there are age 8 and up.  The Leonard School has invited us for their next parent meeting so we can set up a table with information.  Megan said that the overall guidance for the Youth Council is to look at how we can develop the pipeline within the valley that helps the youth get from the sixth grade desk into a job at a place like Raytheon.  
Beverly said that during the summer, Whittier offers career engineering for the sixth, seventh and eighth graders by building spaghetti bridges and aluminum boats; it’s a way of exposing them at an early age to manufacturing.  Rafael ended by saying that in no way are we saying that everyone doesn’t need a hand; we are saying that our system should be about developing a workforce.      
VI.
Partner’s Information
David Cunningham introduced himself as the Coordinator Director of the evening programs at Whittier.  They have a various trade courses at night; some that require an apprenticeship license and others a high school diploma.  Most of the courses are open to anyone in the public 18 years old and up; they can’t be going to high school at the time.  Cal asked if their courses are maxed out.  David said yes but that the only issue they come across is finding certified instructors to teach the machinist course at night.  They try to keep the groups small because of safety issues and always keep a nurse on site.  They charge by the hour; a technical course is $7.00 dollars an hour and a computer course or auto-cad course is $6.00 dollars an hour.  They are lucky to have the facilities; the issue is to add more days, hours, equipment and instructors.  They are working with other partners and the programs run from 6-9PM.  They also have an extensive online program through Ed2go for people who can’t get out at night.  The certificate courses are priced at $99 dollars. 

April said her program is running well.  Right now they have 20 kids and will be having another orientation next week.  Their goal is to enroll 34 kids this year.  She thanked everyone for assisting them in their Charter School application; unfortunately DESE informed them that they did not receive the charter.  They will submit another application; the first submission was a bit ambitious and maybe DESE thought we couldn’t pull it together in six months.  We are also looking for four partners in the construction industry for their Walmart grant.
Francisco said it was a pleasure being part of the meeting and that he looks forward to working with the Youth Council.  Tom Raiche said he was impressed with the meeting and to let him know if there is anything he can do with the Labor Council.    
VII.
Adjournment
Having no further business Howard Allen made a motion to adjourn seconded by Irene Chalek.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Corina Ruiz
Corina Ruiz
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